Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Executive Committee

May 22, 2020 
Minutes

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority (SARAA or the Authority) was called to order by Mr. Helsel on Friday, May 22, 2020 at 8:00 a.m. via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:




James Helsel


William Leonard



James Anderson

Carolyn Van Newkirk




James Gross



Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Mann (SARAA Board), Brian Enterline (SARAA Board), Nelva Wright (SARAA Board), Thomas Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration,) Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.

Minutes:  The minutes of the April 24, 2020 Executive Committee were deemed approved.

Financials & Dashboard (through April 2019):

Mr. Peiffer reported that the Total Operating Revenues YTD are down $1.8 million from budget, and down $1.5 million from last year.  Total Operating Expenses YTD were under budget 10%, or $665,000 under budget.  All discretionary spending has been halted and essential spending is being closely managed to maximize cash flows. YTD Net Operating Revenues is $2.5 million, down 31.5%.  In April prior to the CARES Act being received, SARAA withdrew $950,000 from the Capital Improvement Account for cash needs. This will be reimbursed by the CARES funding.  The Variance to Budget is ($786,800).  The bond coverage ratio is 1.27 vs. the requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report, there is almost a 33% decline in enplaned passengers YTD.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is down 32.98% YTD.  Rental Car Sales were down 28% YTD.   Total Variable Revenue is down 20.25% YTD.  Passenger CPE went from $13.53 in 2019 to $251.84 in April 2020.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, American Airlines was behind $413,000 for their common use space rent for two invoices.  However, SARAA has recently received a payment for $794,000 from American Airlines, so their account is up to date.  
Rental Car MAG Relief Per Concession Agreement:
Mr. Edwards reports that this is to approve a proportional reduction to the Minimum Annual Guarantee (MAG) for all on-airport car rental concessions for the term April 1, 2020 through December 31, 2020.  The MAG Concession fee will be recalculated monthly to reflect actual passenger deplanement activity.  Normal MAG will resume January 1, 2021. Per Section 12.03(a) of the Rental Car Concession and Lease Agreement – Abatement of Minimum Annual Concession Fee:  If the Concessionaire is in full compliance with any agreement it has with the Authority, the Authority may proportionately reduce the monthly MAG Concession Fee payment upon the occurrence of any of the following events:  (a) “in the event of an emergency situation wherein for a period of thirty (30) consecutive days or more there is a material curtailment at the Airport of the use of airplanes, airplane travel by the general public, the use of automobiles or automobile travel by the general public resulting from either governmental actions or a shortage of materials”.  Staff received a request from Enterprise Holdings to take appropriate action to proportionately reduce the MAG.  They also asked staff to wave their rents for the same term. Staff was agreeable to look at the MAG, but the waving of rents is not addressed in the concession agreement.  Kaplan Kirsch advised against waving any rents primarily because it is in violation of our grant assurances.   Mr. Edwards said they have also allowed the car rental companies to park about 800 vehicles on vacant parking lots in and around the terminal building and have not been charging them rent for the use of this overflow parking. The financial impact on the Airport Authority is approximately a $1.4 million reduction in MAG revenue due to the decline in passenger activity.  SARAA receives the following forms of payment from the car rental agencies:  the MAG rent, rental payments for ready-return parking space in the parking garage, counter space and office space.  This abatement only refers to the MAG.  The on-airport rental car operators include National, Hertz, Enterprise, Avis, Alamo and Budget.  Discussion ensued.  Mr. Greg Cavoli from Enterprise Holdings thanked everyone for addressing this situation.  He said that Enterprise Holdings has requested relief from MAG, the rent and the parking across the country.  Relief from the MAG will help them build their business back.  He also said the CARES Act gave no direct money to the rental car companies to date.   He again thanked the Committee.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 
Mr. Helsel had to leave and turned the meeting over to Mr. Leonard.  
Policy for Airport Events:

Mr. Edwards reported that to allow for sufficient review of potential events by the appropriate level of SARAA governance, guidelines have been developed to include various levels of approval required based on the nature of the event.  In all cases, the SARAA Board reserves the right to review any event.  Board approval is needed as there is delegation of Authority. These guidelines have been reviewed by counsel.  Mr. Stevens said that the Guidelines will be revised for the Board meeting to include one more item.  Discussion ensued.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Metzler Donation to Airport (Discussion Only):
Mr. Edwards reported that staff received an email from Mr. Dave Metzler who has a hangar on the South Side at CXY.  Mr. Metzler said that if there is a project in high need that staff is unable to fund at CXY, he would offer a donation of $25,000 to either apply against the project or to use as seed money for solicitation of matching money in some sort of fund raiser.  SARAA Bond Counsel, Ballard Spahr, said that SARAA may take the donation.  Discussion ensued.  
Other Matters:

Lobbying Consultant:  Mr. Leonard requested that staff schedule interviews and select a candidate by the end of June.  
Adjournment:  Mr. Leonard adjourned the meeting at 10:16 a.m.
Next Meeting:   Friday, June 19, 2020, 9:26 a.m., David C. McIntosh Boardroom, HIA

Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards

Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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